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ABSTRACT

The core self-evaluation (CSE) construct, also known as
positive self-concept, was created to clarify and refine

the dispositional variables used to predict and explain job

satisfaction (Judge, Erez & Bono, 1998). The current paper
addresses a limitation in the CSE literature concerning

clarification of the underlying psychological mechanisms
that explain the relationship between CSE and job

satisfaction. I developed a model based on the proposition
that self-regulation and need-supply fit mediate the

relationship between CSE and job satisfaction. The- model is
based on three hypotheses, each represented by a separate

path (one direct and two indirect). The first hypothesis
proposed that the generally more positive outlook of
individuals with high CSE will generalize to their

evaluations of their job, causing these individuals to

report higher job satisfaction than individuals with low
CSE. The second hypothesis proposed that individuals with
high CSE will perceive that more of their needs are being

met by their job due to differences in perception (with
high CSE individuals having more positive perceptions of

similar situations than individuals with low CSE do). The
third hypothesis proposed that individuals with high CSE
iii

have superior self-regulatory abilities that enable them to

set and persist to meet' their goals and thus acquire jobs

that actually meet their psychological needs, resulting in
increased satisfaction relative to individuals with low
CSE. The results of a path analysis support the three

hypotheses; however, the overall model did not fit the data

well. Post hoc analyses were run and a new "hypothesized"
model was tested. The new model also supported the third
hypothesis (i.e., self-regulation and need-supply fit

mediate the relationship between CSE and job satisfaction).

This study contributes to the extant literature on CSE by
identifying potential mechanisms through which CSE effects
job satisfaction- i.e., via self-regulation and need-supply

fit. Previous research on the relationship among CSE and

self-regulation has concentrated on job satisfaction, not
job performance. The current study documents the importance

of self-regulation in predicting job satisfaction as well.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION

The core self-evaluation (CSE) construct, also known

as positive self-concept, is a broad personality trait that
represents the basic judgments that people make about

themselves and their environment (Judge, Erez et al.,
1998). These judgments can vary in degree from positive
(i.e. individuals believe they are capable, worthy,
likeable, and in-control) to negative (i.e., individuals

are anxious, negative and view themselves as incapable and

un-worthy). CSE was developed by Judge, Locke and Durham
(1997) to clarify and refine the dispositional variables

used to predict and explain job satisfaction. In the past
decade, research on CSE has expanded to include a myriad of

other work attitudes and behaviors related to core self

evaluations such as organizational commitment, goal setting
and performance (e.g., Erez & Judge, 2001; Judge & Bono,

2001; Judge, Locke, Durham & Kluger, 1998).

Research on CSE has been instrumental in unpacking the

relationships between personality and work outcomes (Bono &

Judge, 2003) ; however, a limitation in the current
literature involves the disjointed research describing the
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underlying psychological mechanisms that explain how CSE is
related to job attitudes and behaviors (Johnson, Rosen &
Levy, 2008). Studies that have addressed, the topic of
underlying mechanisms

have concentrated on only one

mechanism at a time, focusing usually on intrinsically

motivating job characteristics (Judge, Locke et al., 1998;

Judge, Bono & Locke, 2000) or goal setting behaviors (Erez
& Judge, 2001 & Judge, Bono, Erez & Locke, 2005). The

current study will attempt to consolidate these, and other,
findings into a comprehensive, yet parsimonious model

explaining why individuals with high CSE have more positive
work attitudes than individuals with low CSE, primarily

because they perceive and/or attain higher levels of need
supply fit. The following sections will describe the

current state of the literature on CSE.

The Proposed Model
Based on the research and theory discussed in the
following sections, I will propose a model (see Appendix A)

that comprehensively explains how CSE is related to job
satisfaction both directly and indirectly via the following
mechanisms: emotional generalization, perception and
motivation.
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I am proposing that CSE influences job satisfaction
via three paths. The first path is direct (e.g.,

individuals with high CSE are generally more positive than
individuals with low CSE and thus we should expect their
rating of job satisfaction to be more positive, all else
being equal). The second path is indirect with a single

mediating variable, perceived need-supply fit (e.g.,
individuals with high CSE perceive more characteristics of

their job as being positive, and thus more likely to meet
their psychological needs, which results in increased
satisfaction). The third path is also indirect; however,

this path contains two mediating variables, self-regulation
and subjective need-supply fit (i.e., individuals with high
CSE have superior self-regulatory abilities that enable

them to acquire jobs that meet their psychological needs
more effectively than do the jobs of individuals with low

CSE, which leads to higher job satisfaction). In the
following sections I will elaborate on the variables and

relationships illustrated in each path.

Core Self-Evaluation Trait Indicators
The four specific traits that serve as indicators for
the higher-order CSE construct are self-esteem, generalized
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self-efficacy, emotional stability and locus of control.

Self-esteem concerns an individual's assessment of her

personal worth (e.g., "I like myself"). Generalized selfefficacy concerns an individual's belief in his ability or
competence to succeed at different tasks across contexts

(e.g., "When I try, I feel I can succeed"). Emotional
stability concerns an individual's ability to remain calm
and focused when confronted with powerful stimuli in the

environment (e.g., "I work well under pressure"). The

opposite of emotional stability is neuroticism, which is
characterized by anxiety, nervousness and focus on negative

aspects of the self and the situation. Locus of control
concerns an individual's attribution of what or who

influences his situations, outcomes and behaviors. One can
have either an internal locus of control in which he feels

in control of most of his behaviors and experiences, or one
can have an external locus of control in which he feels

that someone or something else is responsible for his
experiences (e.g., "Getting promotions at work is a matter
of luck, not previous performance"; Judge et al., 1997).

These four traits were originally determined to be
indicators of the CSE construct because they represented

"fundamental premises that individuals make about
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themselves and their functioning in the world" (Judge,
Locke et al., 1998, p.161). The inclusion criteria that
Judge and colleagues originally established to determine

whether certain personality traits were indicative of the

higher-order CSE trait were: evaluation-focus,
fundamentality and scope (Judge et al., 1997). Judge, Locke

et al.

(1998) were confident that together, these traits

(or more specifically the overlap of these traits)

represented the most basic or "core" aspects of an
individual and would thus color all subsequent attitudes
and behaviors.

The Core Self-Evaluation Model
The core self-evaluation construct is a higher-order

trait that forms the foundation for the four specific

traits. In this model, the specific traits are termed
effect indicators and are manifestations of the larger CSE

construct. It is the common variance shared between these
traits that represent the core factor. Across multiple

studies, and using various analytical tools including
exploratory factor analysis, confirmatory factor analysis,
and second order factor analysis, a single factor

consistently emerged that accounted for the relationships
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among the individual trait indicators (Judge, Erez, Bono &

Thoreson, 2002) . Furthermore, this broad CSE factor
(extracted from the overlap among the four unique traits)
predicted work motivation, job performance and job

satisfaction better than any of the individual traits did

in isolation (Erez & Judge, 2001; Judge et al., 2002).

Core Self-Evaluation Trait
Inclusion Criteria
As noted earlier, the four specific traits were

originally chosen as indicators of CSE based on three
criteria for inclusion: evaluation-focus, fundamentslity
and scope (Judge et al., 1997). Evaluation focus concerns

whether the trait assesses an aspect of the individual

doing the evaluation (instead of simply describing a set of
behaviors) and thus represents that person's basic self

conceptualization . Eundamentality concerns the degree to
which certain traits are important to the individual's

overall view of himself and his personal worth. Because
these deep traits are central to an individual's evaluation

of himself, they are likely to have more connections to
other traits and thus more opportunity to influence these

traits. Scope concerns the span or width of a trait and
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ranges from broad to narrow. Broad traits encompass traits

that are more specific and as such will have an influence
on subsequent narrow traits. A broad trait is a basic,

essential, and general characteristic whereas a narrow
trait is specific to a given situation. For example, an

individual's perception of their ability to play sports is
a broad evaluation, while their perception of their ability

to play tennis is a narrow evaluation (Judge et al., 1997).
In addition to these three criteria, Johnson et al.

(2008) suggested adding a fourth criterion: self-regulatory

capacity. Self-regulatory capacity includes three beliefs:
how much individuals believe they can control themselves
and the environment, beliefs about whether or not they will

succeed when they change their actions or environment, and
the ability to set positive goals with desired end states,

which individuals will strive to move towards (Johnson et

al., 2008). Johnson et al.

(2008) believed that "requiring

that qualifying traits be fundamental and broad evaluations
of one's self-regulatory capacities may improve the

precision of CSE theory" (p.396). A significant criticism

in the CSE literature concerns the lack of theory on the
underlying psychological mechanisms that explain how CSE

affects work outcomes (Stumpp, Hulsheger, Muck & Maier,
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2009) . The addition of self-regulation as a criterion

addresses this issue; CSE affects work outcomes because
having positive beliefs about one's ability to interact
with and react to a malleable environment will increase an

individual's desire to regulate her behavior to meet her
goals, which leads to increased satisfaction and
performance (Johnson et al., 2008). Previous research

supports the conceptualization of CSE as a motivational

trait (Kacmar, Collins, Harris & Judge, 2009; Judge, Erez
et al., 1998); however, these studies have investigated the

motivational impact of CSE on job performance, not on job
satisfaction.

If the results of the current study support the

mediating effects of self-regulation on need-supply fit
(more later on this construct) and job satisfaction, then
Johnson's recommendation to include self-regulatory ability

as a trait inclusion criterion would be supported. These

results would help to clarify CSE theory by explaining how
CSE is related to job attitudes and behaviors such as job

satisfaction. The need to clarify the underlying
psychological mechanisms that cause CSE to be related to
job satisfaction will be discussed in the following

section.

8

Core Self-Evaluation and Job Satisfaction
As noted earlier, the core self-evaluation construct
was initially developed to better predict and explain the

dispositional antecedents of job satisfaction (Judge et

al., 1997). It is important to clarify the dispositional

variables that predict job satisfaction because this

attitude has been shown to be related to many important j ob
outcomes such as attendance at work (Scott & Taylor, 1985)

organizational citizenship behaviors (Batemen & Organ,

1983) withdrawal behaviors (Roznowski, Miller & Rossee,

1992), and turnover (Hom, 2001; as cited in a review by
Judge & Klinger, 2007). Job satisfaction has been described

as a "pleasurable emotional state resulting from the

appraisal of one's job as meeting or facilitating one's job

values" (Locke, 1969, p. 317). Defined thusly, job
satisfaction can be understood in terms of needs-supplies

fit, a phenomenon that occurs when individuals'
psychological needs are being met by their jobs. The

implications of this definition will be discussed more
thoroughly in the following sections.

Research highlighting the success of CSE in predicting
job satisfaction is evidenced by Judge, Heller & Klinger's
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(2008) study that found that when the Big 5 traits,
positive and negative affectivity, and CSE were all
examined simultaneously, CSE explained unique incremental
variance in job satisfaction over and above that explained

by the other two typologies. Based on these results, the
authors suggested that "any attempt to assess the
relationship between personality and job satisfaction that

does not include CSE is essentially leaving potentially
explainable variance on the table" (Judge at al., 2008 p.
370). Although these results are obviously exciting for
organizational scholars interested in the effects of

personality on job attitudes, it is hard to translate these

findings into practice without understanding why this

relationship exists. The goal of the current paper is to
provide a comprehensive model explaining why CSE predicts
job satisfaction.
Three categories of theories that describe the

antecedents of job satisfaction can be distinguished in the

extant literature. These categories are situational,
dispositional and interactive (Judge & Klinger, 2007).

Situational theories describe job satisfaction as being
determined solely by characteristics of the job itself and
of the work environment. Dispositional theories describe
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job satisfaction as being determined by individual

differences among employees themselves (e.g. personality).
Interactive theories combine the first two sets of theories
and describe job satisfaction as being determined by

factors of both the person and the environment (Judge &
Klinger, 2007) . The proposed model (see Appendix A) will
take an interactive approach to explain how both
dispositional and situational variables serve as the

underlying mechanisms that explain why CSE is related to
job satisfaction.

Emotional Generalization and Differential
Perception as Underlying Mechanisms
In their original introduction of the CSE construct,
Judge et al.

(1997) proposed that there would be a direct

relationship between CSE and job satisfaction because

individuals with high CSE are generally more positive than
individuals with low CSE. High CSE individuals have a more
positive outlook, which generalizes to affective

evaluations of their jobs, regardless of the job itself.

Differing levels of CSE were also proposed to influence the

perceptual processes of individuals, in that high CSE

individuals would be more likely to perceive
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characteristics of their job as being positive than

individuals with low CSE, which would lead to increased
satisfaction (Judge et al., 1997). Judge, Locke et al.
(1998) supported this hypothesis by showing that high CSE

individuals perceived their jobs to have more intrinsically
rewarding characteristics than individuals with low CSE.

Based on these studies, it flows naturally that individuals
with high CSE would be more likely to perceive that
characteristics of their jobs meet their psychological

needs than would individuals with low CSE. This fit between
psychological needs and job characteristics is termed

perceived need-supply fit because the construct refers to

an individual's perception of the relationship, not a
direct comparison of the individual and organizational

characteristics measured separately.
Hypothesis 1

There will be a direct, positive relationship between

CSE and job satisfaction.
Hypothesis 2
Perceived need-supply fit will partially mediate the
relationship between CSE and job satisfaction.
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Self-Regulation as an Underlying Mechanism
Self-regulation is related to human motivation and
behavior through the creation and reduction of

discrepancies between a desired state and a current state
(i.e., a negative feedback loop; Lewin, 1951). A negative

feedback loop involves the identification of discrepancies
between a current state and a goal state that results in

action aimed to decrease the difference. When a goal is met
and the discrepancy is reduced, a new goal is set, which

increases the discrepancy and starts the process anew.

Cognitive dissonance provides an explanation as to why
discrepancies result in action focused on reducing the
discrepancy (Vancouver, More & Yoder, 2008). Quite simply,
it is uncomfortable to acknowledge that one's values and

one's behaviors are inconsistent. Self-regulation has been
described as a continuous process involving seven steps or

stages: receiving/identifying relevant information,
evaluating information and comparing it with behavioral

norms, triggering behavior aimed to address the

information, searching for options/creating goals based on
the information, formulating a plan to achieve goals,

implementing the plan and assessing one's progress towards
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meeting set goals (Miller and Brown, 1991). Factor analytic

studies assessing the structure of this model of self
regulation have shown that items measuring the seven sub
processes represent a single factor, and thus I will not go

into detail concerning the unique properties of each.

Judge et al.

(1997) proposed that the actions of

individuals high in CSE would differ from those with low

CSE concerning the types of jobs they apply for, and their
levels of effort and persistence while on the job (i.e.,

differences in motivation). Later studies confirmed that

individuals with high CSE set more self-concordant goals

(Judge et al., 2005), were more committed and persistent
when attempting to achieve their goals (Erez & Judge,
2001), and were more likely to use coping strategies

effectively (Kammeyer-Mueller, Judge & Scott, 2009) than

individuals with low CSE. Furthermore, not only do
individuals high in CSE perceive their jobs as being more
intrinsically rewarding (Judge, Locke et al., 1998);

individuals with high CSE are more likely than their low
CSE counterparts to actually obtain jobs that are more
complex (Judge et al., 2000). This is likely due to a

heightened ability to regulate one's behaviors to achieve

set goals.
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A study by Srivastava, Locke & Judge (2002) found that

individuals with high CSE were more likely to choose
complex tasks, and that task complexity partially mediated
the relationship between CSE and task satisfaction. I am

proposing that superior self-regulatory ability enables
individuals with high CSE to acquire tasks or jobs that
satisfy their primary psychological needs and that actual
need-satisfaction results in higher job satisfaction. It is

superior self-regulatory skills that facilitate success in
chosen work roles. The difference between subjective and

perceived need-supply fit and their individual roles in the
current model will be discussed next.

Person-Job Fit as an Underlying Mechanism

Person- environment (PE) fit is a multidimensional

construct defined as "the compatibility between an
individual and a work environment that occurs when their
characteristics are well matched" (Kristof-Brown,

Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005 p. 281). The theory of person
environment fit is based on interactional psychology and is

a major field of study in both the theoretical and the
applied organizational psychology literatures (Kristof-

Brown et al., 2005). This research has shown that the
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different sub-types of person-environment fit have robust

implications for individual attitudes, with the largest
magnitude of correlation reported for the relationship

between person-job fit and job satisfaction. Person-job fit

concerns the relationship between an individual's
characteristics and the characteristics of the jobs or

tasks performed at work.
Person-job fit is broken down into two parts: demands-

abilities fit and needs-supplies or supplies-values fit.

Demands abilities fit concerns the degree to which the
knowledge, skills and abilities of an individual matches
the needs of the job that she is performing. Needs-supplies

fit, on the other hand, concerns the degree to which

aspects of the job itself fulfills the psychological needs
of the individual performing the job (Kristof-Brown et al.,

2005 as cited in Edwards, 1991). Both needs-supplies and

demands-abilities fit are a type of compatibility fit.
Compatibility fit refers to fit that occurs because a gap
in the job is filled by the skills of the individual
(demands-abilities) or gaps in the individual's needs are
filled by aspects of the job (needs-supplies). There can
also be fit that occurs because the values, personality or

goals of the individual and the organization are similar.
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This type of fit is called supplementary fit and pertains
to fit between the individual and the organization as a
whole (supplementary person-organization fit). The

relationship between both supplementary and need-supply
complementary fit and job satisfaction can be explained via

need fulfillment theory in that the needs of the individual
are met via characteristics of the job (i.e., needs-

supplies complementary fit) or the simple act of
interacting with individuals who share similar beliefs or

values acts to validate one's own opinions (i.e.,
supplementary fit), which results in increased job

satisfaction (Kristof-Brown et al., 2005).
For the purpose of the current paper, I will

concentrate on needs-supplies fit because the relationship

between this type of fit and job satisfaction has been
shown to have the strongest magnitude of correlation among
the categories of fit (Kristof-Brown et al., 2005).

Furthermore, it seems likely that the impact of needs-

supplies fit would be more influential on job satisfaction
while demands-abilities fit would be more influential on
job performance. The reasoning behind these findings is

logically apparent in that fulfilling personal
psychological needs is going to be more satisfying to an
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individual than are fulfilling the operating needs of the

organization. I am not including supplementary person
organization fit in this study, even though this construct
may have similar implications as needs-supplies person-job

fit, because studies have shown that person-job fit is the
dominant of the two constructs and will compensate for low

levels of person-organization fit (Kristof-Brown et al.,

2005 cited Cable & De Rue, 2002) . Thus, even if person
organization supplementary fit is low (e.g., the values of
the organization and the individual are not the same) this

mismatch will not result in decreased satisfaction as long
as the psychological needs of the individual are being met
by characteristics of the job itself (Resick, Baltes &

Shantz, 2007) . Furthermore, the use of need-supply fit

instead of

person-organizational fit is desirable based on

the theory of comparability which states that constructs

that are to be compared, should be measured at the same
level of specificity (i.e., general predictors are
effective in predicting general outcomes and specific
predictors are effective in predicting specific outcomes;

Shore and Martin, 1989). The correlation between
satisfaction and fit will be most accurate when both

constructs are measured at the job-level. In the following
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paragraphs, I will discuss the extant literature that
supports my hypothesis that need-supply fit is one
mechanism that drives the relationship between CSE and Job

Satisfaction.
There are multiple ways of measuring person-job. fit

(e.g. perceived fit, subjective fit and objective fit).
1

Perceived fit is measured by asking employees directly

about their level of fit with their jobs or organizations.

Subjective fit is measured by comparing an employee's

responses to separate items measuring individual

characteristics and the characteristics of his job or

organization. Objective fit is measured by comparing the
characteristics of the organization and the characteristics
of the individual as reported by separate sources. A meta

analysis by Kristof-Brown et al.

(2005) showed that

perceived fit is the most sensitive form of measurement
because it allows individuals the freedom to report which

dimensions of the items being rated they view are of the
most importance. The meta-analysis also revealed that the

correlations between person-job fit and satisfaction were
of similar magnitude when the constructs were measured at
the same vs. different times. It was also shown that

samples that included multiple organizations had similar
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magnitudes of correlation as did samples that only included
a single organization (Kristof-Brown et al., 2005). For the
current study perceived need-supply Fit will be
investigated with path 2 and subjective need-supply fit
will be investigated with path 3 (of Figure 1).
The current study will use the description of work

values and the subsequent needs associated with each work

value as defined by O
NET
*
The O
NET
*

(U.S. Department of Labor, 2000).

site describes the following six work values and

their corresponding needs: achievement, independence,
recognition, relationships, support and working conditions.

As stated on the O
NET
*

website

(http://online.onetcenter.org/find/descriptor/browse/Work V

alues), jobs that satisfy the value achievement, are
focused on concrete outcomes or results and enable

employees to demonstrate their skills and abilities. Jobs

that satisfy the value independence allow individuals to
work autonomously. Jobs that satisfy the value recognition
are usually high status and expose individuals to growth

opportunities and leadership responsibility. Jobs that

satisfy the value relationships enable employees to work
together and help each other in a non-threatening
environment . Jobs that satisfy the value Support offer
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looks out for the interests of employees, and supports

employee efforts. Jobs that satisfy the value working

conditions have high job security and excellent working
conditions. For the purpose of the current study, I will

add flexible schedules and the opportunity to telecommute

or work from home to the description of working conditions
to assess the growing need employees have to attain work

family balance (Baltes, Clark, & Chakrabarti, 2010) .
As mentioned earlier, Judge et al.

(2000) found that

individuals with high CSE acquire more complex jobs, which

results in higher job satisfaction. Theoretically, complex
jobs could meet an individual's need for growth, creativity
or ability utilization. Thus, I propose that it is not the

complexity of the job that causes CSE to be related to job

satisfaction; it is the ability of complex jobs to meet the
psychological needs of individuals that explains the

relationship. Individuals have different needs that can be
met by a myriad of job characteristics, not just those that

are intrinsically motivating. For example, Hackman and

Oldham (1976) found that growth need strength moderated the

relationship between core job dimensions (i.e., skill
variety, task identity, task significance, autonomy and

feedback) and personal and work outcomes (i.e., internal
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work motivation, work performance, work satisfaction and
low absenteeism and turnover); however, this relationship

is stronger for individuals with high growth need strength
(Hackman & Oldham, 1976). Due to these differential
effects, I propose that by measuring need-supply fit, not

characteristics of the job that meet specific needs that
all employees may not share, I will be able to explain more

variance in job satisfaction than has been done in previous

studies.
A study by Kacmar et al.

(2009) can be interpreted as

implicitly measuring the effects of need-supply fit on the
relationship between CSE and job performance. In this

study, the authors described perception of politics as the

perception that an individual's efforts may not be
recognized and rewarded fairly. For an individual with a

high need for recognition, this would signal need-supply

misfit. These authors also proposed that high CSE employees
would not respect ineffective leaders and thus high CSE

employees would be less committed to perform for the leader
(Kacmar et al., 2009). Individuals who value support in

their organization (e.g., they have a need for human

relation and supportive supervision) will likely perceive a

need-supply fit when their leader is effective and a need
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supply misfit when their leader is ineffective. I am not

proposing that ineffective leaders and high levels of

politics will not negatively affect the job performance or
satisfaction of individuals with primary psychological

needs other than recognition and support; however, I am

proposing that these relationships should be stronger for
individuals with primary psychological needs that are
directly related to the situational variables being
investigated because this incongruence results in higher
need-supply misfit.
Further evidence to support the hypothesis that need

supply fit drives the relationship between CSE and job
satisfaction was evidenced by Grant and Wrzesniewski

(2010). In this study, other-orientation (i.e., someone who
values what others think and feel) was shown to moderate
the relationship between CSE and job performance.

Individuals with high CSE were more motivated to do well at
their jobs because they anticipated the gratitude they

would be shown by coworkers, supervisors and customers if
they did well, or conversely, the guilt they would feel if
they let these other groups down by performing poorly.
Other-orientation may represent a need for relationships

with coworkers and social service, which jobs such as
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professional university fundraiser and public servant

(i.e., the professions studied in Grant and Wresesniewski,
2010) likely meet.

The two studies mentioned above were investigating
moderators in the relationship between CSE and job

performance, not mediators on the relationship between CSE
and job satisfaction as the current study proposes to do;

however, I believe that these results provide support for

my prediction that psychological needs have an impact on
how employees evaluate their jobs. The studies mentioned

above represent needs many individuals have (i.e., social
interaction, achievement, community service); however,

individuals may differ in the importance they prescribe to
a certain psychological need, a fact that is not addressed

in these studies. Furthermore, other psychological needs

such as job stability and work-family balance have not been
addressed specifically. The current model is designed to

explain additional variance in the relationship between CSE

and Job Satisfaction by explicitly measuring the fit
between the needs individuals perceive as most important

and the characteristics of their jobs that meet those
needs.
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Hypothesis 3

There is a positive relationship between CSE and job
satisfaction which is mediated by self-regulation and

subjective need-supply fit.
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CHAPTER TWO
PILOT STUDY

A pilot study was conducted to assess the reliability
of two scales that were adapted to the work domain from
existing measures. The scales were adapted to measure

employee self-regulation and indirect need-supply fit for
the current study.

Participants and Procedure

The data for the pilot study were collected from
students at a state university in southern California (n =
108) and employees from a local Italian franchise

restaurant (n = 55). Convenience sampling was utilized.
Students in two lower division psychology classes were

awarded extra credit for participating in the study during

class time. Employees were asked to fill out the surveys
after work and return them as soon as possible. Two hundred

and one surveys were distributed; 164 were returned (81.6%

response rate). On one survey, the respondent failed to

complete two scales, resulting in a sample of 163 surveys
available for analysis. No demographic information was

collected from the sample.
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Measures
Self-Regulation

I adapted a subset of 27 items from the Self

Regulation Questionnaire (originally 63 items; Brown,
Miller, & Lawendowski, 1999) so that the items referred

specifically to self-regulatory behaviors at work. These

items were chosen based on their relevance to the work
domain. All seven self-regulatory processes described above

were represented by the subset of items. The original SRQ
was developed to measure addictive behaviors, and thus an

adaption was beneficial because constructs that are
measured at the same level of specificity as the outcome

variable of interest, in this case—the work domain—are
better predictors than constructs measured at higher or
lower levels (Shore and Martin, 1989). This adaptation was

done by adding the phrase "at work" to each item. The
purpose of testing the reliability of this reduced scale
was to measure self-regulation in the main study as

efficiently as possible (i.e., with the fewest items
possible).

Perceived Need-Supply Fit
As discussed earlier, there are multiple ways of

measuring need-supply fit (e.g., perceived, subjective and
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objective) and I believe that perceived fit (measured
directly) and subjective fit (measured indirectly) will

both be useful in testing different paths of the

hypothesized model. Perceived need-supply fit is proposed
to mediate the relationship in Hypothesis 2 and subjective

need-supply fit is proposed to mediate the relationship in
Hypothesis 3.
In the pilot study, I assessed the reliability of a

four-item scale I modified from Resick's et al.

(2007)

adapted version of Saks & Ashforth's (1997) need-supply fit

scale. This scale was originally designed to measure an

individual's perception that his psychological needs were
being met by his internship. The items were adapted to
refer to one's job "at this time" instead of one's

internship as was done by Resick et al.

(2007) by adding

the phrase "at this time" to the end of each item and by

substituting the word "job" for the word "internship". The

items were adapted because my sample was college students
and I wanted participants to answer the questions about

their current job, not their ideal job once they graduated.
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Analysis and Results

The reliability of the self-regulation scale and the

direct need-supply fit scale were both analyzed using SPSS

17. The direct need-supply fit scale had an alpha
reliability of .84. This estimate is lower than the .92

reliability estimate of the original scale cited by Resick
et al.

(2007) but higher than the .70 threshold (Nunnally &

Bernstein, 1994). An exploratory factor analysis revealed
that the four items formed one factor as evidenced by only
one eigenvalue greater than one. Specifically, the first

eigenvalue was 2.70 with the second eigenvalue,

.57.

When all 27 items were included in the reliability
analysis, the self-regulation measure had an alpha

reliability of .86. To reduce the number of items needed to
measure this construct reliably, individual items were
eliminated based on the corrected item-total correlation
and the alpha reliability estimate of the scale if that

item were deleted. Individual items were deleted one at a

time and the alpha reliability analysis was rerun to
identify subsequent items eligible for elimination. The
final scale consisted of seven items and had an alpha
reliability of .82. An exploratory factor analysis revealed

that the seven items formed a single factor as evidenced by
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only one eigenvalue being greater than one. The first,

largest eigenvalue was 3.39 and the next largest eigenvalue
was .97. Both scales were effective in measuring their

respective constructs and had adequate psychometric
properties. Based on these results, the scales were
retained for use in the main study.
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CHAPTER THREE

MAIN STUDY

Participants

Participants for the main study were 196 undergraduate

psychology students at a state university in the
Southwestern region of the United States. Of the original

196 participants, 20 were not included in the analysis

because they did not meet employment requirements at the

time of data collection (17 participants were unemployed
and had not been employed in the previous six months) or

failed to complete all study tasks (n = 3, cards were not
sorted, miscoded, or not returned). The sample consisted of

56 men (31.8%) and 120 women (68.2%). Age of participants
ranged from 18 to 44, with the average age being 22 (SD =

5.04). The majority of participants,

67% were employed part

time (n = 118), 24.4% were employed full time (n = 43) and

8.5% were not currently employed but had been employed in
the last six months. Income levels of participants were not

particularly high (as to be expected in a student sample);
27.3% reported earning less than $5,000 annually, 27.8%

reported earning between $5,000 and $10,000, and 17%
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reported earning between $10,000 and $15,000. Only 12.7% of
participants reported making more than $35,000 annually.

Procedure

Participants were recruited for the study via

classroom announcements and the school's online research
system (SONA), and they were awarded extra credit in

exchange for participation in the study. The study

consisted of two tasks, a card sorting task called the Work
Importance Locator (WIL; U.S. Department of Labor, 2000),
which is used to assess individuals' primary psychological

needs (this measure was the first piece of information used

to determine subjective need-supply fit) and a 48-item
questionnaire that assessed core self-evaluations, job
satisfaction, direct need-supply fit, self-regulation and
the second piece of the subjective need supply fit measure

(see Appendix E for the complete list of questionnaire
items). To facilitate data collection in a student sample,
participants were instructed to consider their current job
(or their most recent job) when responding to survey items.

Although using nonemployee participants may have caused

some conceptual and methodological inconsistencies, in the
effort to complete the project in a timely fashion, this
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adaption was deemed necessary. Further, as the participant
description above indicates, less than ten percent of the

sample was not working at the time of data collection. Data
were collected via group and one-on-one testing sessions.
The group testing sessions occurred during scheduled class

time in three undergraduate classrooms (two psychology
classes and one management course). Individual testing
sessions occurred in a psychology laboratory. In both

contexts, participants were given as much time as needed to

complete the study tasks.

Measures
Core Self-Evaluations

Core self-evaluations were measured using the Core
Self-Evaluation Scale (CSES; Judge, Erez, Bono, & Thoresen,

2003). The CSES is a twelve-item instrument that measures
CSE directly versus measuring the trait indicators

separately and aggregating the individual scores. Because
the CSES assesses CSE directly, the construct was

conceptualized as a measured variable, not a latent
variable in the proposed model. Although error could be
approximated and removed if CSE was modeled as a latent

trait, the CSES items are hybrids (e.g., one item could
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assess both self-efficacy and self-esteem) and thus the

unique variance form each trait indicator cannot be easily

parceled out. The nature of the scale implies that CSE

should be modeled as a measured variable. In previous
studies, confirmatory factor analysis of the 12 items

suggested that they form a single dimensional construct

(Judge et al., 2003). The CSES has also been shown to
validly and reliably measure the CSE construct more

efficiently than aggregated scores of the four specific

traits (Judge et al., 2003). The average alpha reliability
estimate cited by Judge et al.

(2003) was .84 across six

samples. Because the 12 hybrid items are designed to
measure CSE itself, not the four indicator traits, CSE will

be modeled in this study as a measured variable, not a

higher order variable as has been done in previous studies.
For the current study, the alpha reliability estimate for

the 12-item CSE measure was .82.

Job Satisfaction
Overall job satisfaction was measured using a fiveitem scale developed by Brayfield and Roth (1951). This
scale has consistently shown to have reliability levels at

.80 and above (e.g. Judge et al., 2000). This scale was
chosen instead of the MSQ because I wanted a measure of
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satisfaction that was independent of need-supply fit.
Depending on how job satisfaction is defined, measures of
perceived N-S fit and job satisfaction can be

interchangeable. This measure focuses on emotional

evaluation, not values, and thus can be considered a
separate construct from perceived N-S fit. For the current

study, the alpha reliability estimate for the 5-item Job

Satisfaction measure was .86.
Subjective Need-Supply Fit

Subjective need-supply fit was measured using a card

sorting instrument, the Work Importance Locator (WIL; U.S.
Department of Labor, 2000). Participants read 20 cards

beginning with the prompt On my ideal job it is important
that, which described different work characteristics (e.g.,

On my ideal job it is important that... I make use of my
abilities). Participants evaluate how important it would be
for them to have a job like the one described on the card

and then sort the cards into 5 columns based on importance

(from most important to least important), with only four

cards allowed to be in each column. This tool was used to
determine which of the six work values and corresponding
psychological needs each participant perceives to be most

relevant/important. Participants were then given the same
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item stems again with the prompt changed to: At my current
job, and instead of sorting cards, participants rated each

item on a five-point scale ranging from Not at all (1) to

Completely (5).
Subj ective need-supply fit was determined by

aggregating those items that corresponded to each
participant's primary need (as measured by the card-sorting

task). High aggregate scores indicated a high need-supply

fit, and low aggregate scores indicated a low need-supply

fit. Of the 171 participants included in the analysis, 154
(88%) had one primary psychological need (i.e., two or more

psychological needs did not receive identical "high"

scores) on the subjective need-supply fit scale.
Achievement was the primary psychological need for 44%
of these participants (n = 67), followed by support (22%, n

= 34), relationships (14%, n = 21), recognition (11%, n =

17), independence (6%, n = 10) and working conditions (3%,
n = 5; see Table 1).

Table 1
Student Primary Psychological Need Ranked by Percent
Primary Psychological Need

Number of Students
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Percent

Achievement

67

44%

Support

34

22%

Relationships

21

14%

Recognition

17

11%

Independence

10

6&

Working Conditions

5

3%

Note. Individuals with more than one primary psychological
need are not included in the above table

For the remaining 22 participants, results of the WIL

indicated that two or three of the psychological needs

received the same "high score". Subjective need-supply fit
for these individuals was measured as an average of the

items assessing both, or all three, of their primary
psychological needs. There were 19 two-way ties (11%) and

three, three-way ties (2%) for primary psychological needs.
See Table 2 for a breakdown of the psychological needs

included in the two-way ties. The three, three-way ties
were: independence, recognition and achievement;

independence, recognition and support; and independence,
support and working conditions.
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Perceived Need-Supply Fit

The four items that were evaluated for reliability in
the pilot study were used to measure direct need-supply fit

in the main study. These items were revised from a scale
Resick et al.

(2007) adapted from Saks & Ashforth's (1997)

need-supply fit scale. A reliability of .84 was calculated
for the revised items in the pilot study. For the current

study, the alpha reliability estimate for the 4 item

perceived need-supply fit measure was .80.

Table 2
Primary Psychological Need Two-Way Ties
1
2
3
4
5

6

Achievement

—

—

—

—

—

—

Recognition

0

—

—

—

—

—

Independence

2

3

—

—

■—

—■

Relationships

2

1

2

—

—

—

Support

1

1

4

1

—■

—

Working Conditions

1

0

0

0

1

n = 19
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Self-regulation. Based on the pilot study, seven items

from the Self-Regulation Questionnaire created by Brown et

al.

(1999) were used to measure individual self-regulatory

capacity at work. In the pilot study, this seven-item scale
had an alpha reliability estimate of .82. For the current

study, the alpha reliability estimate for the 7 item self
regulation measure was .81.

Analyses

A path analysis, using M+ software, was used to test
the model and individual hypotheses proposed above. Path

analysis was chosen because this technique is capable of

testing the adequacy of the model as a whole (i.e., test
the theory purported by the model) as well as the

individual hypotheses in a single analysis. A diagram of
the proposed model is located in Appendix A. A disadvantage
of path analysis is that this is a large-sample technique.

A "rule-of-thumb" for sample size in SEM is a 10:1 ratio of
participants to parameters (i.e., IV variances, IV

covariances and regression coefficients); however, more
conservative practitioners recommend a ratio of 15:1. In
Appendix A, asterisks signify the 10 parameters that were

estimated in the current model (i.e., four IV variances,
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zero IV covariances, six regression coefficients). Based on
the "rule of thumb" an adequate sample size for this

analysis would be between 100 and 150 participants. For the

current model, the degrees of freedom are the data points
(15) minus the parameters (11), which equal four degrees of
freedom.

Based on previous studies investigating the

relationship between CSE and job satisfaction, I expected
moderate to large effect sizes for the current study.
Correlations between CSE and job satisfaction have been

reported at .48 (Judge, Locke et al., 1998),

.41 (Judge &

Bono, 2001), and .38 (Judge et al., 2005). Correlations
between CSE and self-regulatory processes (i.e., goal

setting and goal persistence) have been cited as.22 and .33
(Judge et al., 200.5) and .42 and .59 (Erez & Judge, 2001) .
The effect sizes (regression coefficients) for a model

estimating the mediated effect of intrinsic work

characteristics (representing potential fulfillment of a
psychological need for achievement or recognition for the

current study) on the relationship between CSE and Job and
Life Satisfaction in three separate samples were .46,

.45

and .27 for the. path between CSE and intrinsic work

characteristics and .15,

.33 and .28 for the path between
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intrinsic work characteristics and j ob satisfaction. All
coefficients were significant at p < .01(Judge, Locke et
al., 1998). The indirect effects of CSE on job satisfaction

for the three samples were significant (.16,

.24, and .12)

at p < .05. The total effects of CSE on job satisfaction

across the three samples were also significant (.65,

.52

and .27) at p < .05. For the current study, I expected

larger effect sizes between CSE and need-supply fit than is

implied by the intrinsic work characteristics data, because
work characteristics only represent need-supply fit for a

portion of the population of interest (i.e., those with
needs that are met by intrinsically rewarding job
characteristics).

Results

Before the analyses were conducted, missing data was

addressed via the missing variable analysis in SPSS 17.0
and no variables were identified as missing 5% or more

data. The assumptions of multivariate normality and

linearity were also evaluated through SPSS 17.0. Using z
scores and a criterion of p < .001, no univariate outliers

were identified. Multivariate outliers among the subscales
were examined using Mahalanobis Distance with a criterion
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of p < .001. No multivariate outliers were detected. All
distributions showed evidence of normality using the z 3.3 criterion; no study variables were skewed or kurtotic.
Multivariate normality implies that the relationship among

pairs of variables is also linear. There was no evidence of

multicolinearity or singularity as evidenced by the
correlations among study variables not exceeding .7.

Descriptive statistics and correlation coefficients

for the five variables assessed in this study are presented

in Table 3. All correlations were significant, and the
largest correlations were between perceived need-supply fit
and job-satisfaction (r = .71) and between CSE and self

regulation (r = .64).

Table 3
Means, Standard Deviations, and Correlations for Study
Variables
4
Mean
SD
1
2
3
Variable
3.77

0.58

Fit

3.10

1.00

*
0.26

Subjective N-S

3.46

1.04

*
0.24

CSE

1.00

—

—

■5

—

—

—

—

—

—

Perceived N-S
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1.00

*
0.51

1.00

Fit
Self-Regulation

3.95

0.65

*
0.64

*
0.33

*
0.26

1.00

3.36

0.92

*
0.44

*
0.71

*
0.57

*
0.42

Job
Satisfaction

1.00

Note. All variables measured on a 5 point scale; * p < .05;
n = 176

The proposed model (see Appendix A) was tested using
the path analysis function in M+. The five measured

variables are represented with rectangles. Absence of a
line connecting variables implies .lack of a hypothesized

direct effect. Maximum likelihood estimation was employed

to estimate the model. The estimated model was not
supported (%2 = 54.55, p < .05; CFI = .85; RMSEA = .268);

however the individual paths testing the individual
hypothesis were all significant (see Appendix B).
The direct path from CSE to job satisfaction was

significant (b = .39, SE = .08, p < .05), which supports
Hypothesis 1 and the indirect path from CSE to job
satisfaction, mediated by perceived need-supply fit was

also significant (b = .22, SE = .06, p < .05), which
supports Hypothesis 2. The indirect paths were calculated
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by multiplying the direct path coefficients involved in
each relationship (i.e., to test Hypothesis 2 the

coefficients for the direct path from CSE to perceived

need-supply fit and from perceived need-supply fit to job
satisfaction were multiplied together to calculate the
indirect coefficient for the path between CSE and job

satisfaction, mediated by perceived need-supply fit; see
Tables 4 and 5 for all coefficients).
The third indirect path, which tested whether the

relationship between CSE and job satisfaction is mediated

by self-regulation and subjective need-supply fit, was also
significant (b = .07, SE = .08, p < .05). To test
Hypothesis 3, the coefficients for the direct paths from
CSE to self-regulation, from self-regulation to subjective

need-supply fit, and from subjective need-supply fit to job
satisfaction were multiplied together to calculate the
indirect coefficient for the path between CSE and j ob

satisfaction, mediated by both self-regulation and
subjective need-supply fit. As shown by the direct path
coefficients involved in this relationship, for each one

unit increase in CSE, scores on job satisfaction, perceived
need-supply fit and self-regulation are predicted to
increase by .39,

.45 and .73, respectively (see Appendix B
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for remaining coefficients). Furthermore, CSE explained

41.2% of the variance in self-regulation, and CSE,
perceived fit, subjective fit and self-regulation combined

explained 55.9% of the variance in job satisfaction.

Table 4
Unstandardized Path Coefficients for Direct and Indirect
Effects
Estimated
Path
Coefficient

SE

SE

CSE -> JSAT

*
0.39

0.08

4.72

CSE -> PNSFIT

*
0.45

0.13

3.58

CSE -> SREG

*
0.73

0.07

11.11

PNSFIT -> JSAT

*
0.48

0.05

9.39

SREG -> SNSFIT

*
0.41

0.12

3.56

SNSFIT -> JSAT

*
0.22

0.05

4.51

*
0.22

0.06

3.35

SNSFIT -> JSAT

*
0.07

0.03

2.34

Total

*
0.67

0.11

6.32

Path

Direct Paths

Indirect Paths

CSE -> PNSFIT -> JSAT
3 CSE -> SREG ->
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Total Indirect
Note. *
p

*
0.28

0.07

3.89

< .05; n = 176

Table 5
Standardized Path Coefficients for Direct and Indirect
Effects
Path
Estimated
Coefficient

SE

SE

CSE -> JSAT

*
0.26

0.06

4.79

CSE -> PNSFIT

*
0.26

0.07

3.70

CSE -> SREG

*
0.64

0.04

14.48

PNSFIT -> JSAT

*
0.56

0.05

10.40

SREG -> SNDFIT

*
0.26

0.07

3.68

SNSFIT -> JSAT

*
0.27

0.06

4.28

*
0.14

0.04

3.56

*
0.04

0.02

2.36

Path

Direct Paths

Indirect Paths

CSE -> PNSFIT ->

JSAT
CSE -> SREG-> SNSFIT
-> JSAT
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Total

*
0.45

0.11

6.93

Total Indirect

*
0.19

0.07

4.15

Note. *
p

< .05; n = 176

Based on the model modification indices, model fit was

predicted to increase if paths were added among the fit
variables. Specifically, the model \2 was predicted to

decrease by 33.62 if perceived need-supply fit and

subjective need-supply fit were allowed to co-vary, and by
39.47 and 35.27 if a causal path was added from subjective

need-supply fit to perceived need-supply fit, and perceived

fit to subjective fit, respectively.
It is logical to assume that perceived fit and

subjective fit would be related to each other (they are two
distinct but related measures of need-supply fit) and thus
a second model was tested in which these variables were

allowed to co-vary. The model fit increased slightly, but
not to significance when a double-headed path was added

between the. two fit variables (%2 = 15.17, p < .05; CFI =
.96; RMSEA = .15).
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Even when perceived need-supply fit and subjective
need-supply fit were allowed to co-vary, the residual

variance for these variables was still very high (.96 and
.97, respectively). In other words, approximately 97% of
the variance in the fit variables was being explained by

variables not included in the model and/or measurement

error. This finding, in conjunction with the modification
indices generated by the analysis of the nested model
(i.e., the model in which perceived need-supply fit and

subjective need-supply fit were allowed to co-vary), an
additional, hypothesized model was created and tested (see
Appendix C).

In the hypothesized model, perceived need-supply fit
and subjective need-supply fit were modeled as indicators

of a higher-order need-supply fit construct (i.e., need

supply fit was modeled as a latent construct with two
indicators: perceived need-supply fit and subjective need

supply fit). The model was developed in order to address
the original three hypotheses. Three paths were created: a

direct path between CSCE and job satisfaction, an indirect

path from CSE to job satisfaction that was mediated by the
need-supply fit construct, and an indirect path from CSE to
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job satisfaction that was mediated by both self-regulation
and the need-supply fit construct.

The hypothesized model is purely experimental and is
being reported to encourage additional research

investigating the relationships between the study
variables. All statistical tests need to be re-analyzed

with a new data set in order to determine the adequacy of
the model (i.e., results did not capitalize on chance).

That being said, the new model exhibited good fit (/2 =
0.76, p > .05; CFI = 1.00; RMSEA - 0.00), meaning that the

covariance matrix estimated by the model was similar to the
observed covariance matrix based on the sample.
Furthermore, in the hypothesized model, only the direct

effect of CSE on job satisfaction, and the indirect effect
of CSE on job satisfaction via self-regulation and need

supply fit were significant. CSE did not have a direct
effect on need-supply fit; CSE was only related to need

supply fit indirectly through self-regulation. These
findings suggest that self-regulation and need-supply fit

are important mechanisms that drive the relationship
between CSE and job satisfaction.
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CHAPTER FOUR

DISCUSSION

Although the overall model was not supported, the

individual paths testing Hypothesis 1 to 3 were all
statistically significant, indicating that the

relationships between CSE and the four study variables are
meaningful, even if they do not represent a comprehensive
description of the psychological mechanisms that drive the
relationship between CSE and Job Satisfaction. Although CSE
has been heavily researched in relation to job satisfaction

and performance, the utility of this construct in affecting

organizational behavior has not been maximized because a
model identifying the mechanisms that drive these

relationships has not been identified and evaluated. The
current study was a first step in the process of

identifying such a model.
The first hypothesis, which tested if CSE has a direct

effect on job satisfaction, due to emotional
generalization, was supported. This finding has been well

documented in the literature (e.g., Bono & Judge, 2003) and
was included in the current study for the sake of

comparison to the previous literature and to complete the
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comprehensive model. The direct, positive, relationship
between CSE and job satisfaction implies that individuals

with high CSE will report higher job satisfaction, all else
being equal. In other words high CSE individuals, compared

to their low CSE counterparts, will perceive their job as
being more satisfying, regardless of the job itself.

The second hypothesis was also supported. Hypothesis 2
tested whether the relationship between CSE and job
satisfaction is mediated by perceived need-supply fit,

meaning that CSE is predictive of differential perception

of the degree to which an individual's job fulfills his

psychological needs. The explanation for this relationship
is similar to the direct relationship between CSE and job
satisfaction; individuals with high CSE are more likely to

attend to the positive and psychologically fulfilling
aspects of their jobs (low neuroticism) and/or identify

opportunities for fulfillment in the future (due to an

internal locus of control and high self-efficacy), which

results in higher job satisfaction compared to individuals

low in CSE. Although this specific relationship has not
been tested empirically before, it was closely modeled

after Judge, Locke et al.'s (1998) study that found that
job characteristics (e.g., autonomy) mediate the
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relationship between CSE and job satisfaction. The goal of

changing the mediating variable in this relationship from

job characteristics to perceived need-supply fit was to
capture more variance by including in the sample

individuals who may not value intrinsically rewarding work
characteristics such as autonomy (or value them less than

other characteristics of the job such as salary, benefits
and work-life balance). Although the path coefficients

testing this hypothesis were significant (bs = .45 and .48
for the relationship between CSE and perceived need-supply
fit, and perceived need-supply fit and job satisfaction,
respectively, all ps < .05), they were not larger than the

path coefficients reported by Judge, Locke et al.

(1998)

between CSE and perceptions of work characteristics (b =
.46, p < .05) and between work characteristics and job

satisfaction (b = .51 p < .05)1. As mentioned earlier, I was
expecting the effect sizes in the current study to be

larger than those reported by Judge, Locke et al.

(1998),

because need-supply fit is a more robust measure compared

to intrinsic job characteristics, and thus I was expecting
a stronger relationship between it and CSE.

I proposed that measures of work characteristics can
be interpreted as measures of need-supply fit, assuming
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that intrinsically rewarding characteristics of one's job
fulfills important psychological needs; however,

individuals whose psychological needs are fulfilled to a
lesser degree by intrinsically rewarding job

characteristics are excluded by this measure. The results
of the current study, and the comparison of these results
to those reported by Judge, Locke et al (1998), provide

partial support for this proposition. In addition to the
theoretical rationale provided earlier, the results show

that work characteristics have similar predictive ability
as perceived need-supply fit; however, there may not be a
large percentage of individuals (at least in a student

sample) whose psychological needs are not fulfilled by

intrinsically rewarding work characteristics.

The third hypothesis, which tested whether the
relationship between CSE and job satisfaction is mediated
by self-regulation and subjective need-supply fit was also

supported. The rationale for this hypothesis was based on
theoretical and empirical studies (e.g., Judge, Erez et

al., 19.98; Judge et al., 2005) that described CSE as a

motivational construct. I proposed that high-CSE
individuals exhibit superior self-regulatory abilities that

enable them to acquire positions that actually meet their
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psychological needs, resulting in higher job satisfaction.

Hypothesis 3 is distinct from Hypothesis 2, in that the
difference in psychological need fulfillment through job
characteristics is a result of behavioral differences, not

perceptual ones. In other words, CSE is predictive of
differential self-regulatory skill, which leads to actual

differences in need-supply fit and subsequently job

satisfaction.
Kacmar et al.

(2009) proposed that individuals with

high CSE are more likely to utilize self-regulatory

mechanisms in favorable environments (i.e., low perception

of politics and high perception of leader effectiveness)
versus unfavorable environments, while individuals with low
CSE will largely not be affected by the work environment.

Results from the current study imply that superior selfregulatory processes and behaviors may be the mechanism

through which individuals find themselves in positive
environments (high need-supply Fit) in the first place.
This study attempted to identify a comprehensive model

that explains why CSE is predictive of job satisfaction.
Although model fit. was not exhibited, the individual

hypotheses were supported. The current study contributes to
the extant literature on CSE by identifying potential
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mechanisms through which CSE effects job satisfaction-

i.e., via self-regulation and need-supply fit. Previous
research on the relationship among CSE and self-regulation
has concentrated on job satisfaction, not job performance.

The current study documents the importance of self-

regulation in predicting job satisfaction as well.

Future Research
Future researchers should consider testing a spin-off
of the current model in the context of job performance (see
Appendix D). This model hypothesizes that self-regulation

mediates the relationship between CSE and Job Performance,
which is further moderated by subjective need-supply fit,

in that when an individual's psychological needs are being
met by her job, she will exhibit more self-regulatory

behaviors, which subsequently results in increased job

performance. Of the four variables assessed in the current

study, CSE had the strongest relationship with self
regulation (r = .64, p < .001), and need-supply fit was

moderately correlated with self-regulation (r = .33), which

provides initial support for this direction of research.
Furthermore, it was recently proposed that individuals with
high CSE perform better in positive environments (i.e., low
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perception of politics and high perception of leader
effectiveness) than in negative environments (i.e., high
perception of politics and low perception of leader

effectiveness) because the effects of high CSE are only
evident in favorable situations (Kacmar et al., 2009) , such

as when need-supply fit is high. Testing the model
illustrated in Appendix D would be a fruitful extension of

the current study, as well as Kacmar's et al.

(2009)

research.

Limitations
The current study was limited due to the nature of the

sample used. It is likely that the estimated model does not
apply to individuals who are employed part-time while in

college because their employment choices are more likely to

reflect age, lack of experience and convenience rather than
career goals. These individuals are likely in college to
get a job that is very different from the job they

currently hold and thus their current job satisfaction is
likely based on different criteria (i.e., not need

satisfaction) than is the satisfaction of individuals who
are employed full time in a career closer to their ideal.
It is also likely that motivation is not a strong predictor
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of job satisfaction in this sample because students may not
see themselves employed in their current job, or even their

current industry after completing their degree.

Another limitation concerns temporal precedence of the
variables measured. All variables in the current study were

measured at the same point in time; however, the theory
behind the relationship tested in Hypothesis 3 (i.e., that
the relationship between CSE and job satisfaction is

mediated by self-regulation and subjective need-supply fit)

may not adequately be testable when variables are measured
simultaneously.
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APPENDIX A

RELATIONSHIP AMONG CORE SELF-EVALUATIONS, PERCEIVED
NEED-SUPPLY FIT, SELF-REGULATION AND
SUBJECTIVE NEED-SUPPLY FIT
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Job
*

---------------- ►

Cn
<0

_____________

Subjective
NeedSupply Fit

Note. Asterisks (*)

denote a parameter to be measured

Satisfaction

APPENDIX B

PATH COEFFICIENTS FOR THE PROPOSED MODEL
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.39*

<y»

Note. *P<.05

APPENDIX C
HYPOTHESIZED MODEL BASED ON POST HOC ANALYSES
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.63*

.35*
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.26*

Note. *p < .05

APPENDIX D

MODEL OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CORE SELF
EVALUATIONS AND JOB PERFORMANCE:

FUTURE RESEARCH
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APPENDIX E
QUESTIONNAIRE ITEMS
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CSE Scale

1. I am confident I get the success I deserve in life

2. Sometimes I feel depressed (r)
3. When I try, I generally succeed
4. Sometimes when I fail I feel worthless (r)

5. I complete tasks successfully
6. Sometimes, I do not feel in control of my work

7. Overall, I am satisfied with myself

8. I am filled with doubts about my competence (r)
9. I determine what will happen in my life

10. I do not feel in control of my success in my career (r)
11. I am capable of coping with most of my problems
12. There are times when things look pretty bleak and
hopeless to me (r)

Job Satisfaction Scale

1. I feel fairly satisfied with my present job

2. Most days I am enthusiastic about my work
3. Each day at work seems like it will never end
4. I find real enjoyment in my work
5. I consider my job to be rather unpleasant
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Self“Regulation Scale
1. I am able to resist temptation in order to reach my
goals

2. I have a hard time setting goals for myself at work (r)
3. I don't notice the effects of my actions at work until

it's too late (r)
4. I get easily distracted from my plans at work (r)

5. I have trouble following through with things at work

once I’ve made up my mind to do something (r)
6. I have trouble making up my mind about things at work

(r)

7. I tend to keep doing the same thing, even when it
doesn’t work (r)

Direct (perceived) N-S Fit scale

1. I feel that my job enables me to do the kind of work I
want to do at this time

2. My job measures up to the kind of job I am seeking at

this time
3. My job is a good match for me at this time
4. My job fulfills my needs at this time
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Subjective N-S Fit Scale
A copy of the original Work Importance Locator can be found

in Appendix F. The card-sorting task will measure prominent
psychological needs of participants. The survey measure
below will use identical items to measure whether the six

psychological needs measured by the WIL are being met by
participant's jobs.

1. My current job allows me to make use of my abilities

2. My current job allows me to try out my own ideas
3. At my current job I am treated fairly by the company
4. My current job provides for steady employment
5. At my current job the work gives me a feeling of

accomplishment

6. At my current j ob I can work alone

7. At my current job my PaY compares well with that of
others
8. At my current job I do things for other people

9. At my current j ob I am busy all the time
10. At my current job I am never pressured to do things

that go against my sense of right and wrong
11. At my current job my coworkers are easy to get along

with

69

12. At my current job I have supervisors who back up their
workers with management

13. My current j ob provides an opportunity for advancement
14. At my current job I receive recognition for what I do
15. At my current job I have supervisors who train their

workers well
16. My current job has flexible schedules and/or allows me
to work from home (this item was revised to reflect a need
for working conditions that foster work-family balance, the

original item read: My current job has good working

conditions)
17. At my current j ob I give directions and instructions

others
18. At my current j ob I make decisions on my own
19. At my current j ob I do something different every day
20. At my current j ob I plan my work with little

supervision
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APPENDIX F

WORK IMPORTANCE LOCATOR (WIL) CARD SORTING TASK
MEASURING DIRECT NEED-SUPPLY FIT (PART 1)
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THE O^NET™ CAREER EXPLORATION TOOLS
As,you explore your career options, you should kntr.w that otl»r tools are available to

help you. The Work Importance Locator is Just one of five O
*NET

Career

Exploration Tools. The other tools are!
▼ The Wark Importance Profiler—a computer-based version of die Work

Importance Locator, It helps you decide what is Important th you

in a Job. It can help you identify occupailora that you may find satisfying.
V Ths Computerized Interest Profiler—helps you find1 os it whatyour
work-related Interests arc.

▼ The Interest Profiler (paper version)—is similar to the Computerized Interest
Pro filer, except that you answer and score die questions by hand.
▼ The Ability Profiler—helps you find out what kinds of Jobs you can learn to

do well. It can help you recognize where your strengths are and areas where you
mlghL need more training or education.

These look give you three important pieces of Information that are valuable to you
when exploring careers:

(1) what Is Important to yon In your world or work,
(Z) what you can do well, and

(3) what you like to do.
Yon may use the took separately or together. You can use them to identify

occupations in die world of work that you may want to explore.

America's^
Career Kit
www.xbt.org
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FOR EXAMPLE:
•

If C ARp. A describes something that is more important to you than what Is an the other
cards, put CARD A In COLUMN 5.
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•

On Hie other hand, if CARO A Is less Important to you when compared with Ltio other
cards, put CARD Ain COLUMN 1. If CARD A is neititer the most important nar the. least
important, put it in one of ihe other columns (4, 3. ar 2) that best matches how you fwl.

•

Do the same thing for all of the cards.

Turn tho page and go co &qp 3 I ' " -^>
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HOW TO SCORE YOUR WORKSHEET
a

STEP 3.
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__

FIGURE OUT YOUR WORK VALUE SCORES

The six Work Values are:
ACHIEVEMENT

inderkMdWce
REC^GNmON

RELATJONSHIPS
SUPPORT-—

WORKINGS N DITIO N S

Tiwy are presented tD you in boxes on the opposite page.

Using the Worksheet on the opposite page, figure out your scores for these sir

work values as follows:
t

Look at your Can! Sorting Sheet

V Your score for each card is the number of the column you put It In. The cards in Column 5
cadi get a score of 5. lhe cards in Column 4 each get a score of 4. and so on.

FOR EXAMPLE:
• In the Achievement box on the next page, note thaL Card A Is listed first On your Card
Sorting Sheet, find Hie column where you.put Card A.

• Write tire number of that column In the scoring space beside Card A in the Achievement
box.

▼

Do the same thing for all lhe other cards.

v For each box on your Work Value Worksheet, add up the numbers in the Score Column and
write the TOTAL In the space provided.

▼ Multiply cadi TOTAL score by the number shown below that box. and write your score next
to the "=" sign tn ths box provided.

NOTICE: Your TOTAL score for the value Working Coridiiiaes docs not need to be multiplied.

PAGE

75

4

WORK VALUE

WORKSHEET
SCORE
Column
Number

CARD

A
F
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x3

MiAiply TOTAL by 3
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-F

Add scores for TOTAL
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'-s
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Turn ilw page and go to Step 4
PACE
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STEP 4.
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COPY YOUR WORK VALUE SCORES

Find your two highest Work Values on PAGE 5. Copy your scores and the names of those

Work Values in the spaces below.

YOUR HIGHEST SCORE: _______ NAME OF WORK VALUE:_____________________________________ _

YOUR NEXT HIGHEST SCORE:_______ NAME OF WORK VALUE:______________________________

STEP 5.

GO TO YOUR WORK IMPORTANCE LOCATOR SCORE REPORT

After you have Identified your highest work values, look at your Work Importance Locator Score

Report to learn what your scores mean and how to use Lhcm to explore careers.

PAGE G
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SPECIAL NOTICE: USER’S AGREEMENT
The O'NET™ Career Exploration Toots are composed cf the
WORK IMPORTANCE LOCATOR. INTEREST PROFILER, and
ABILITY PROFILER products and are owned by the U.S. De
partment of Labor. Employment and Training Administration
(DOUEIAj.AJi O'NETAssessment'CounseiingTDdsare copy
righted. O’NET is a trademark of DOUETA.
The DOL/ETA daeicped the O'MET Career Expixs'jori Tools as
career counseling, career planning, and exploration tools. In or
der for each tool to provide an objective assessment, extensive
research and development was conducted to ensure that the cfr
rections, format, items, and score reports lead to valid assess
ment DOL/ETA adhered to the high standards of the American
Psychological Association, the American Education Research
Association. and the National Council on Measurement in Ed
ucation In developing the O' NET Career Exploration Tools. In
developing the tools, fairness analyses were conducted to en
sure that score results were equally valid both from a statistical
and a usability perspective.

Results provided from the O' NET Career Exploration Tools are
part of a whole-person approach to the assessment process.
They provide useful information that individuals can use to
identify their strengths, the parts of work they like to do. and the
parts of work that they may find important Individuals can use
results to identify training needs and occupations that they may
wish to explore further. Individuals are strongly encouraged to
use adrftiona! information about themselves with O'NET Career
Exploration results when making career decisions.
As such, the use of the O'NET Career Exploration Too Is is au
thorized for career exploration, career planning, and career
counseling purposes only. Each O'NET Career Exploration
Tool must be used consistent with its own 'User's Guide.' No
other use of these tools or any part of the tools is valid or au
thorized.
All users are bound by the terms of ‘Special Notice: User's
Agreement" If you use any of the O'NET Career Exploration
Tools, you have agreed to be bound by the terms c*'Special No
tice: User's Agreement"

If any off the O'NET Career Exploration Tools is used for a
purpose or purposes other than career exploration, career
planning, and career counseling purposes, it is a violation
of this agreement and neither the U.S. Department of Labor
nor the Employment and Training Administration is liable
for any misuse of the Tods. The US. Department of Labor
and the Employment and Training Administration reserve the
right to pursue all legal remedies for violations of this User’s
Agreement
Recipients of federal assistance from the U.S. Department of
Labor must ensure that individuals with disabilities are afforded
an equal opportunity to use services based on toe O'NET Ca
reer Exploration Tods. For further discussion of these obliga
tions. see the Department of Labor's Equal Opportunity
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Guidance Leder No. 4. This document currently fe being reis
sued and will be found at toe National O'NET Consortium web
site in the near future ax htto-Jfwww.onetoenter.org.

No additional license is required to obtain, copy in whole, use or
distribute the O'NET Career Exploration Tools. A user must
not remove any copyright or trademark ntxioe cr proprietary leg
end contained within the O'NET Career Exploration Products,
Further, aB copies and related documentation must include the
copyright and trademark notices. Users must abide by the fol
lowing instructions on proper trademark usage when using
O’NET Career Exploration Products:
1. Since O'NET is trademarked, users must acknowledge the
use of O'NET Career Expfa ration Tools in and on their prod
ucts. The trademark symbol must be property displayed
when referring to O’NET. When using the O'NET™ name,
users must use "O'NET as an adjective, not as noun or
verb, followed by toe proper generic product name. For ex
ample: "...with O’NET Career Exploration Tools," “...formu
lated from O'NET Career Exploration Tools," or'.-Jndudes
information from the O’NET Career Exploration Tods.' not
*.-includes O'NET." In addition, the O’NET name must not
appear in the possessive form.

Proper trademark citation:
O'NET™ is a trademark of toe U.S. Department of Labor.
Employment and Training Administration.

2. The version number of O'NET Career Exploration Tools
must be dearly stated in and on user products.
3. 'O'NETlnIfbugwrth™ symbdmustappeartnandcnuser
products:

ojiet'

O'NET Career Exploration Tools are provided 'AS IS
* without
expressed or implied warrantees. Certain components and/or
tiles of the software have been licensed by third parties to the
U.S. Department of Labor. Such third parties o
*n andfor have
copyrights or ether rights in those components and these com
ponents cf the software may not be distributed separately. You
may contact toe ILS. Departmen t of Labor or the Naticnal Cen
ter for O'NET Development for a fist of such components and
third parties. Your use tf this software and these components is
subject to this "Special Notice: User's Agreement
*
SPECIAL NOTICE: DEVELOPER'S AGREEMENT

Users intending to develop other products, software or sys
tems applications using O'NET Career Exploration Tools prod
ucts must contact toe National O’NET Consortium at
httpJ/wwwonetcenter.ory or National O’NET Consortium.
North Carolina Employment Security Commission, RO. Box
27625, Raleigh, NC 27S11. for the Devefopefs Agreement

FOOTNOTES

1 Judge, Locke et al.

(1998) reported coefficients for three

samples: physicians, graduates from a university in the

northeast United States, and Israeli students. The college
graduate sample is most similar to the sample used in the
current study and thus the coefficients reported above
refer to these individuals.
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